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The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission 


Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held June 09, 2009 
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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 


Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman B. Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance. 

Approval of Minutes:
J. Elliott motioned to approve the minutes from the May 12, 2009 Full Commission Meeting.

K. Blessing seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Discussion and Action Items:
Biosolids and Spray Irrigation Annual Report and Program Overview (DNREC-Water Resources)
Ron Graeber (Division of Water Resources, Groundwater Section, DNREC) gave the following report:

· 2008 has been a flat year in Delaware, but a slow year was expected

· There were no new permit applications submitted, but a construction permit for the Bridgeville spray irrigation system was issued

· In 2008, the community of Herring Creek had a spray irrigation system which began operation

· The acreage permitted in 2008 remained the same as acreage permitted in 2007

· Wastewater irrigated in 2008 showed a slight decrease over that of 2007, which is believed to be a result of the economic downturn

· The majority of spray wastewater is in Sussex County

· Increase of 18% in total pounds of nitrogen applied at 770,000 pounds over 2007 application

· The increase may be an indication that wastewater is getting stronger

· Phosphorus loading decreased 25% to levels consistent with 2006 application

· Total average nitrogen loading was 250 pounds nitrogen per acre

· Total average phosphorus loading was 51 pounds phosphorus per acre

· Inland Bays facility in Sussex County is looking toward expansion, there is already a development plan submitted

· Several Municipalities are looking toward spray irrigation

· House and Senate Bill 129 will permit the use of wastewater on agricultural lands

· The Clean Water Advisory Council proposed prioritizing funds for wastewater spray irrigation projects

· Next year, DNREC will be implementing their spray irrigation regulation

· Invited attendees to become committee members on spray irrigation projects

K. Bunting-Howarth questioned if there have been comparisons made between water use data from private utilities and public utilities compared against spray irrigation data.

R. Graeber responded that he has not had time to perform that study.

B. Rohrer stated that in the past there had been monitoring for some of the sites, and asked if that was still a requirement.

R. Graeber replied that all spray irrigation sites have ground monitoring wells around them. He consistently sees improvements in ground water quality within those sites. As better nutrient management plans are developed, ground water quality improves. He went on to say that the weekly listings provided are maximum weekly limits.

Brian Churchill, BioSolids Coordinator, Groundwater Resources, DNREC gave the following BioSolids report:

Part III is Land Treatment of Sludges and Sludge Products

Part III covers facilities that have a sanitary component or waste stream, such as waste treatment plants

Part V is Land Treatment of Waste Products

Part V covers facilities that do not have a sanitary component or waste stream, such as brewery process water or egg washing water

There are two types of permits: 

Distribution of NPDES permits are required for all facilities in the State of Delaware that produce a Class A biosolid material 

· To receive Class A certification the biosolids must show rats, flies and other pests are attracted to the area

· Have to test for metals and various other parameters

Agricultural use permits

· These materials have a Class B certification

· Have to test for metals, PCBs, nutrients and various other parameters

There have been some new requirements added for any permits issued going forward

· Phosphorous levels above 150 fiv will require testing of psi on the site

· If psi comes back high as well, there will have to be a phosphorous management plan

Biosolids facilities all have buffer zones surrounding the application fields, drainage ditches, water bodies and swales

Going forward permits do not allow application from December 7 through February 15

2008 Nutrient Management Report:

· 4,850 acres permitted under the biosolids program

· 2,900 acres were within Kent County

· 115,000 pounds of nitrogen applied; approximately 58 pounds per acre

· 125,000 pounds of phosphorous applied; approximately 63 pounds per acre

· 287,000 pounds of P205 applied; approximately 144 pounds per acre

B. Rohrer asked if there are any biosolids being imported from out of the State.

B. Churchill responded that the only one he could think of is out of Ocean City. They are permitted to bring their biosolids into Delaware.

B. Rohrer asked about winter ban; what does it mean as far as storage at the facility. What is the solution to the storage issue?

B. Churchill responded that this has not been an issue. He feels that they will have to work with each facility in the future if it does become an issue. If the Commission fields complaints dealing with these facilities, the complaint should be forwarded to DNREC.

T. Keen said that he hears from applicators that it is very expensive to get a farm permitted to accept biosolids. They tend not to get more ground permitted, and perhaps apply more than they should. He feels that if the permitting process were a little more affordable, more farms would be willing to accept biosolid application. 

B. Churchill responded that permit fees depend upon the type of facility requesting permitting. And that the parameters of the permitting process are in place to ensure that regulations are followed. He added that the fee structure has been in place since 1991.

B. Rohrer added that Virginia has challenges with a huge amount of biosolids coming from New York City and other areas. He asked if Delaware is being asked to accept biosolids from another state, or if any other states are requesting the use of Delaware’s ag lands for biosolid application.

B. Churchill responded that he has been in this position for a little over a year and he was only contacted last month from one facility requesting application within Delaware. 

B. Churchill added that winter handling of biosolids will be similar to manure application restrictions since there are pounds of nitrogen per ton in the Kent County lime product. 

Review and Act on FOIA Requests for CAFO Nutrient Management Plans

B. Rohrer presented a draft policy for dealing with future FOIA Requests. Now that nutrient management plans are being housed in the Program office, there are plausible situations that will have to be dealt with. The FOIA policy is quite general, and his recommendation goes into greater detail in dealing with future requests.

He read the draft into the record:

· For any person or organization requesting copies or requesting an inspection of a nutrient management plan filed as an element of the Delaware Concentrated Animal Feeding Operation Permit, the following protocol applies:

· All requests to view or obtain nutrient management plans will be treated as a FOIA request and must be in writing, unless the requester has legal authority in implementing or oversight of CAFO regulations; that would include DNREC and EPA and Delaware Department of Agriculture.

· In general, the DDA FOIA policy dated 2008 will be followed for any requests

· Thirdly, all requests will be provided to the Commission’s Deputy Attorney General for review

· Next, the Program Administrator will report to the DNMC of such requests as part of the Program Administrator’s Report, which has been done for several years now

· Lastly, the Program Administrator will report to the CAFO permit holder that such request was made, including the following information: the name of the person or organization requesting the information; the date of the request; and the information provided to the requester

This makes the whole FOIA request process more transparent to the permit holder. The DDA policy was also attached to the draft document, both of which are attached to the original minutes.

J. Elliott asked if there shouldn’t be a legal reason for requesting this type of information.

Counsel Mary Cooke responded, “Delaware’s Freedom of Information Act does not require the person who’s requesting it to state the reason for doing so. It’s simply all government records, whether created or in possession of the State agency; unless they fall into some very discreet exceptions, are public documents. Any citizen of the State, or any citizen from outside of Delaware is entitled to see them. The answer to your question is that you can’t legally make them tell you what their reason is for requesting them.”

J. Elliott asked if Bill Rohrer as the Administrator can make it so that they are not getting this information for nothing?

M. Cooke answered, “Yes. In fact, if you look at the Department of Agriculture’s policy, on page 3 it sets up DDA’s copy charges and most agencies now charge. There was an opinion issued by my Office, about 18 months ago, which said that you could also pass on the administrative cost of providing the records. You can’t pass on overhead…the heat, the air conditioning, the water…but you can pass on the administrative cost which is usually calculated by looking at the average hourly salary of the person who typically does that responsibility. It would be inappropriate, I would think, to pass along the costs of the Attorneys involved; they’re looking at it, and they’re redacting it; that’s not the type of costs that generally we would pass on to the public like the copying and that sort of thing. So that right is reserved in the policy. And the only thing I would say is that whatever costs are passed on in terms of FOIA request related to CAFOs, they should be consistently applied to every request coming in for the nutrient management plans. So if you are going to charge one request for a copy of a nutrient management plan and these administrative fees, then you charge the next one unless there is a reasonable explanation. 

D. Baker asked for clarification of the draft: In the first bullet where it has a legal responsibility, is that in regard to the treatment as a FOIA request?

B. Rohrer responded that it is in both cases; DNREC or EPA would want to look at the files or the plans since they have the oversight.

D. Baker suggested that there should be documentation of written request as a requirement.

M. Cooke added that most agencies require that FOIA requests be made in writing; in fact, the DDA policy states such. She stated that roman numeral II states that all requests must be made in letter, fax or email.

B. Rohrer asked if anyone outside of the Department of Ag or the Nutrient Management Program that wants to look at the plans is treated as a FOIA request. 

There does not have to be a FOIA request made by an entity that has regulatory oversight.

D. Baker suggested that the first bullet be amended to read: The plans will be treated as FOIA requests unless the requester (just strike must be in writing); because if it is a FOIA request, it would be in writing unless the requester has a legal responsibility, and then it is not a FOIA request.

B. Rohrer pointed out that anytime the EPA wants to come to Delaware to look at something, typically there is an email, so it would be easy to track. 

T. Keen questioned that the only plans to be filed with the Commission are those where fields have organics applied. He also asked if when the 2010 plan is filed for, would the 2009 plan be returned?

B. Rohrer responded that that is a correct interpretation, but practically they receive the entire plan. In regard to the return of the previous plan, it is doubtful due to records retention requirements, but he will look into it. Typically public or official documents are retained for five years.

C. Solberg pointed out that the regulated community must keep records for a period of six years and that it would be unfair to ask that these records be kept for a shorter period than the regulated community.

M. Cooke added that there is a State records retention policy that covers all State agencies and there are different requirements for different types of records. Typically the FOIA request process is this:

· The entity makes a written request for information

· Within a short period of time, the Agency writes a letter acknowledging receipt of the request and tries to clarify what information is being is requested

· The letter will explain copy fees and offer that the entity can physically inspect the documents during regular business hours without paying copy fees

· If the request is for a very large document, you can notify the entity of the costs they will incur

· Records are not mailed until payment has been received

B. Rohrer pointed out that since DDA has changed their rates, it will affect the Commission rates. In the past, the greater of $40.00 or $0.25 per copy was charged. Now, there is no charge for 1-20 pages.

It was recommended that the Commission act on this document tonight, and B. Rohrer read the corrected first bullet into the record:

· All requests to view or obtain Nutrient Management plans will be treated as FOIA requests unless the requester has a legal responsibility in implementing or oversight of the CAFO regulation.

Incomplete plans will be submitted when the requirement is only to include fields with organic application. 

B. Rohrer stated that an option has been presented to EPA which will replace the annual report portion of the nutrient management plan.

D. Baker motioned that the Commission approve the Administrator’s recommendation for the FOIA Policy with corrections.

J. Elliott seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

T. Keen questioned what should happen if a plan has been filed that says there will be organic application to a certain field and that application does not occur; does the farmer need to notify the Program?

B. Rohrer responded that when operating under a permit, yes, the plan has to reflect where application is occurring. This is one of the fundamental problems with plans being treated as permits.
Discuss DNMC, MACCA and DEFB Consultant Award

B. Rohrer provided the following:

· Nomination criteria has been provided to the Commissioners (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes)

· Within the last couple of meetings, the Commission approved awards for a Certified Crop Advisor

· He has been approached by the Mid-Atlantic Certified Crop Advisors Board 

· DE’s Bill Rohrer, Tony Keen, Nathan Hudson and Sally Kepfer serve on this Board

· The purpose of the Board is provide oversight in national certification

· For several years, MACCA has had an Outstanding Crop Advisor Award

· They have tried to bring the award to Delaware through the Farm Bureau, but it has not gone anywhere

· Within 30 days, the Commission has to provide a nomination to MACCA, and also the National Certified Crop Advisors

· The nominee would then be considered locally and nationally

· He recommends at least one farmer, and one Commissioner become part of a minimum 3-person group to come up with a nomination

· The nomination formally needs to come from a full-time farmer

· The next step is to submit the name as a nomination, then to determine the date and time of recognition

· Delaware Farm Bureau has offered to recognize the nominee during their annual meeting in December, or

· The Delaware Nutrient Management Commission can integrate award presentation with their Environmental Stewardship Awards in January during Ag Week

C. Solberg said that several Commission members would be willing to sit on the nomination committee. He questioned how to provide nomination information to the community.

B. Rohrer recommended that he would make some phone calls as he is on the Mid-Atlantic Board, to try to get some nominations. The poultry companies will not be involved in this nomination process. This nomination must come from a farmer recognizing a CCA. Most consultants in Delaware are CCAs. He added that he felt Carl Solberg would be a good committee member as he is the Chair of the Program and Education Subcommittee. There would also need to be at least one full-time farmer from the Commission on the committee, and the Program Administrator. Ideally, the committee would be comprised of 3 to 5 members. In order to achieve national recognition, the nomination needs to occur within the next few weeks, but regional recognition will occur in December or January. There is an all expenses paid trip to the national meeting for the national nominee, as well as a plaque and a cash award of $500 on the national level.

J. Elliott motioned to adopt the MACCA nomination program recommendation with Bill Rohrer, Carl Solberg, and Mark Adkins serving on the nomination committee.

M. Adkins seconded the motion which passed unanimously.

Administrator’s Report: B. Rohrer explained the Administrator’s Report, a copy of which is attached to the original minutes. 

There was one CAFO permit coverage holder that requested to dissolve that permit. It was decided that due to the size of the operation, among other factors, that it was okay to withdraw from coverage.

D. Baker questioned that since permit coverage voluntary, when it is determined that there is no risk, why would you want to maintain this level of coverage.

M. Cooke suggested that a long discussion on this topic would have to appear on the agenda, and it is not on the agenda for tonight’s meeting.

This topic will appear on the agenda for the next meeting.

K. Blessing had a question regarding the current FOIA request, issued by Mr. Holland. “The person that issued the complaint; that person’s name was protected from the party that the complaint was directed to. I don’t understand why, under the open forum, why when somebody makes an accusation it can’t be transferred to the other party; so that everybody knows who is talking about what.”

M. Cooke responded, “the law gives them that privilege. In the Freedom of Information Act, one of the exemptions in the definition of public records is information otherwise protected. By statute, and Nutrient Management Law, specifically in the complaint section, it is specifically stated that the name of the individual making the complaint will be kept confidential at their request.”

D. Baker added that “if someone wanted to harass you and cause you personal embarrassment, they can go out of their way and make it their life’s mission to ruin your business. That is one of the reasons that we try to protect the individuals that operate under this system.”

B. Rohrer added that the protection extends only to complaints, not to FOIA requests. If complaints are found to be non-valid, there is no action taken and the complainer is informed as such.

B. Coleman explained lab results (DNREC) from March 4, 2009 EPA inspection.

There were 4 water tests taken, concentrating on a lateral ditch behind the production area

· The ditch drains off the farm along a field

· The ditch is long, deep, and very well buffered

· The ditch is surrounded by cover crops in the winter

The first test was at the woods line, considered to be the downstream location

· In this downstream location, there were no elevated results, everything looked normal

· Nitrates were recorded at .167 mg/L

The second test location was about 1/3 of the way back to the production area

· This second water sample was within normal limits

· Nitrates were recorded at .229 mg/L

The third test location was very close to the production area

· The first sample from this location was a controlled sample, split with DNREC

· This sample produced normal results

· Nitrates were recorded at .509 mg/L

· The second sample from this location was split with DNREC

· This sample produced normal results

The final test was a groundwater sample taken from the well house

· The well house was located between two chicken houses

· The only elevated results were for Nitrates, which were recorded at 16.9 mg/L

There was discussion regarding the difference in thresholds between the public health requirements for Nitrates vs. the TMDL requirements for Nitrates.
The Public Health threshold requires a lower amount of Nitrates than the TMDL threshold.

Chairman Vanderwende referenced a document that was part of the pre-meeting packet when he mentioned that EPA is not moving from their position that temporary outdoor storage cannot extend beyond 14 days.

T. Keen added that the document references the production area, and that field storage is not in the production area.

K. Blessing said that he thought they alluded to the pile, in that once the pile is transported and placed it becomes part of the production area.

B. Rohrer stated that EPA is trying to make that argument.

C. Solberg asked if EPA has ever responded to the research that was funded by the Commission dealing with temporary storage. 

B. Rohrer said that EPA response was that there are other reports existing which are contrary to the conclusions drawn by the Commission research. This topic is on the Federal Advisory Group agenda. What the State is calling adequate temporary storage is not the same as what EPA considers adequate temporary storage.

Subcommittee Reports: None

Public Comments: None 

Next Meeting: The next scheduled meeting will be July 14, 2009 at 7:00 p.m. 

Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 8:17 p.m. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman
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